



# City of Barrie

70 Collier Street  
P.O. Box 400  
Barrie, ON L4M 4T5

## Final City Council

---

Monday, January 31, 2022

7:00 PM

Virtual Meeting

---

### **CALLING TO ORDER BY THE CITY CLERK, WENDY COOKE**

The meeting was called to order by the City Clerk at 7:01 p.m. The following were in attendance for the meeting:

**Present:** 11 - Mayor, J. Lehman  
Deputy Mayor, B. Ward  
Councillor, C. Riepma  
Councillor, K. Aylwin  
Councillor, A. Kungl  
Councillor, R. Thomson  
Councillor, N. Harris  
Councillor, G. Harvey  
Councillor, J. Harris  
Councillor, S. Morales  
Councillor, M. McCann

### **STAFF:**

Acting Director of Infrastructure, S. Diemert  
Chief Administrative Officer, M. Prowse  
City Clerk/Director of Legislative and Court Services, W. Cooke  
Coordinator of Elections and Special Projects, T. McArthur  
Deputy City Clerk, M. Williams  
Director of Corporate Facilities, R. Pews  
Director of Development Services, M. Banfield  
Director of Economic and Creative Development, S. Schlichter  
Director of Finance/Treasurer, C. Millar  
Director of Information Technology, R. Nolan  
Director of Legal Services, I. Peters  
Director of Operations, D. Friary  
Director of Recreation and Culture Services, R. Bell  
Director of Transit and Parking Strategy, B. Forsyth  
Executive Director of Access Barrie, R. James-Reid  
General Manager of Community and Corporate Services, D. McAlpine  
General Manager of Infrastructure and Growth Management, B. Araniyasundaran  
Manager of Growth and Development, T. Thompson

Manager of Customer Service, M. Kovacs  
Planner, L. Juffermans  
Service Desk Generalist, K. Kovacs.

### **PLAYING OF THE NATIONAL ANTHEM**

The National Anthem was played.

### **READING OF LAND ACKNOWLEDGMENT**

Mayor, J. Lehman read the Land Acknowledgement.

### **CONFIRMATION OF THE MINUTES**

**22-A-008** The Minutes of the City Council meeting held on January 17, 2022 were adopted as printed and circulated.

### **DEPUTATION(S) ON COMMITTEE REPORTS**

Pursuant to Section 4(16) of Procedural By-law 2019-100, as amended, Council considered a request by Dave Robinson and Raffi Ehtemam concerning motion 22-P-002, Zoning By-law Amendment Application - 407, 411, 413, 417 and 419 Mapleview Drive West to make deputations to City Council. Upon a vote of Council being taken, Dave Robinson and Raffi Ehtemam were permitted to address City Council.

**22-A-009**      **DEPUTATION CONCERNING MOTION 22-P-002, ZONING BY-LAW AMENDMENT APPLICATION - 407, 411, 413, 417 AND 419 MAPLEVIEW DRIVE WEST (407-419 MAPLEVIEW INC AND ENCORE GROUP) (WARD 7)**

The following Deputations were provided concerning motion 22-P-002, Zoning By-law Amendment Application - 407, 411, 413, 417 and 419 Mapleview Drive West:

1. Janet Foster advised that she is a professional planner who has been retained by the residents of the Redfern Avenue and Mapleview Drive neighborhood to speak on their behalf. She indicated that the residents are concerned that the proponent's application for a medium density RM2 Zoning with Special Provisions as it will result in a high density development in an area not identified in the Official Plan or its supporting policies as an intensification corridor. Ms. Foster explained that the neighborhood residents do not object to a medium density townhouse development, and therefore support the proposed amendments discussed at the January 18, 2022 Planning Committee meeting.

Ms. Foster discussed the City's Official Plan policies which require residential intensification developments outside an intensification area to be considered under its own merits to ensure that the scale

and physical character of the development is compatible with the surrounding neighborhood. She cited the developments at 30 Hanmer Street and 105-111 Edgehill Drive which were approved for increased height and density outside a designated Intensification Area. She noted that these projects were evaluated based on their own individual merits making it difficult to establish precedent in these instances.

Ms. Foster expressed concerns regarding the proposed development with respect to the high density, the development being the first of its kind in this neighborhood, the lack of appropriate transition to intensification, and the rooftop patios impact on the character of the neighborhood. She stated that the City's Official Plan policies support compatibility between dwelling types, graduated density, and buffering protection to minimize the impact on adjacent low density lots and to assist with integration between residential land uses. Ms. Foster noted that the amendments discussed at the January 18th Planning Committee meeting address these needs.

In closing, Ms. Foster commented that she felt that the proposed amendments can be supported by the City's Development Services staff and would enable intensification outside an intensification node or corridor. Ms. Foster shared her opinion that the amendments consider the public interest and are considered to be good planning.

2. Anna Del Col summarized her concerns associated with the proposed development throughout its various iterations with respect to the preservation of trees, height of the building, and the lack of visitor parking. She expressed her opinion that the proposed development does not fit the character of the neighborhood and noted that the density of the development is still the remaining concern. She advised that keeping the density in line would assist with managing the other concerns regarding the proposed development.

Ms. Del Col stated that Mapleview Drive is not an intensification corridor under the City's current Official Plan and will not be when the new Official Plan is adopted. She expressed her concern that approving the proposed development would set a dangerous precedent and urged Council to protect the sense of security in the neighborhood and to follow the City's Official Plan.

Ms. Del Col commented that Councillor Harvey's proposed amendments would still result in an increased density for the development. She expressed her concern that constructing a 72 units per hectare development in the neighborhood is motivated by the profit for the developer in question and that the residents of the neighborhood will have to live with what remains.

3. Andrew Zvanitajs requested that the proposed development application not be approved at its proposed density and height. Mr. Zvanitajs shared his concerns regarding the proposed development being twice the allowable density permitted and if approved, is concerned that the development will fundamentally change the character of the neighborhood. He also expressed concerns regarding traffic and parking and that there are no comparable buildings abutting these properties in the neighborhood.

Mr. Zvanitajs requested that Council follow the City's Official Plan. He commented on the location of the site not being an intensification. Mr. Zvanitajs expressed his opinion that a modest two or three-storey townhouse complex would be more appropriate for the site and would compliment the existing neighborhood. He requested that Council take the opportunity to show residents how seriously it takes development and to consider the amendments discussed at the January 18, 2022 Planning Committee meeting.

4. Kapil Uppal advised that residents are requesting that the City's Official Plan be upheld. He expressed concerns regarding the proposal being a high-density development in an area that is not designated as an intensification corridor. He commented that although the developer has reduced the number of units, the development is still to high of a density under the City's Official Plan.

Mr. Uppal expressed his concern that the proposed development is not consistent or compatible with the adjacent low density residential neighborhood and that it would represent an overdevelopment of the site. He shared his opinion that the site is best suited to a medium density development. Mr. Uppal also expressed concern with the practice of allowing developments to significantly exceed the 20-unit density target in order to compensate for other developments that do not meet this target.

In closing, Mr. Uppal stated that Council has a responsibility to the residents of Barrie and that allowing the proposed development to go forward could be precedent setting for the community. He stated that every proposal should be evaluated at on its own merits. Mr. Uppal expressed his opinion that the amendments discussed at the January 18, 2022 Planning Committee meeting represent a good compromise.

5. Doug Rolling commented that he agrees with the comments made by other residents and Janet Foster. Mr. Rolling expressed concerns with the proposed height of the development and reiterated concerns regarding parking congestion on the street as a result of the proposed development.
6. Sarah Davis advised that Janet Foster was hired to speak on behalf of the neighborhood and that she supports the comments made by Ms. Foster. She stated that the residents have concerns with respect

to the density of the proposed development. Ms. Davis commented that while she felt that the amendments discussed at the January 18, 2022 Planning Committee meeting are not perfect, they are a relative compromise between the two parties.

7. Darren Vella from Innovative Planning Solutions spoke on behalf of the applicant, Encore Group. Mr. Vella shared his opinion that the proposed development is a good fit for the property and that he agrees with some of the amendments proposed by Councillor Harvey as they relate to the rear yard townhouse units backing onto Redfern Avenue. He expressed concerns with the proposed amendments that relate to the height and density of the units facing Mapleview Drive.

Mr. Vella discussed slides demonstrating the relationship between the subject lands along Mapleview Drive and the intensification corridor. He stated that the height and density of developments will be reduced the further away they are located from the intensification corridor. Mr. Vella commented that the development proposes a three and a half storey building with rooftop balconies and that only eight units out of the developments total 46 units have balconies that exceed 10 metres in height.

Mr. Vella discussed slides illustrating the distance of the balconies to the neighboring properties. He commented that there is a substantial four lane road that separates the rooftop balconies from the dwellings on the other side of the road and noted that there is substantial vegetation that exists that provides a further buffer. Mr. Vella expressed his opinion that he felt that the concerns with respect to rooftop balconies overlooking the pools of the neighborhood are unfounded.

Mr. Vella expressed his concern with the images shown by Councillor Harvey and stated that they are inaccurate. He discussed the seniors building located in the neighborhood and noted that it has been used to establish the character of the neighborhood. Mr. Vella shared his opinion that he felt that there are more similarities than differences between the two sites and that the proposed development is located three times closer to the Essa Road intensification corridor.

Mr. Vella discussed the changes that have been made to address resident concerns, including the reduction in units, greater setbacks, two parking spaces per unit, and that the trees in the rear yards are being maintained. He also commented that the size of the public walkway is being increased. Mr. Vella cited examples of recent developments that exceed the proposed development's height that have been approved outside of designated intensification areas and are located adjacent to single family homes.

In closing, Mr. Vella stated that Encore Group has no intention of submitting a revised proposal. He expressed his opinion that he felt that the proposed development is a fair size compromise and balances the concerns of residents against growth in the City of

Barrie. Mr. Vella commented that Encore Group is a reputable developer and that he felt that voting with Councillor Harvey is a vote against developing more attainable units in this part of the City.

8. Andrew Barnett expressed his concerns with the proposed development with respect to the height of the building, its incompatibility with the existing character of the neighborhood, its location outside an intensification corridor, the impact on existing single-family dwellings, and the privacy issues for the homes on Redfern Avenue presents.

Mr. Barnett commented that the proposed development does not conform to the City's Official Plan and that Council has an opportunity to reject the proposal and consider how development will occur in the City. Mr. Barnett expressed his support for the amendments proposed by Councillor Harvey.

9. Raffi Ehtemam expressed concerns regarding the proposed development with respect to its incompatibility with the existing character of the neighbourhood, its location outside an intensification corridor, the lack of parking, and the increased traffic on Redfern Avenue. He requested that Council consider that the proposed development must be in accordance with the existing character of the neighborhood and reconsider approving the application. Mr. Ehtemam expressed his opinion that the proposed development is not the right fit for neighbourhood.
10. Dave Robinson expressed concerns with the proposed development with respect to privacy for residents located on Redfern Avenue and that he felt that the proposed development will devalue his property. He commented that he purchased his property on the basis of its location in a low-density area and an expectation of privacy in his backyard. Mr. Robinson shared his opinion that there has been no solution offered from the developer to address these concerns.

#### 22-A-010

#### **DEPUTATION BY MEAGHAN CHAMBERS, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR FOR THE ELIZABETH FRY SOCIETY OF SIMCOE MUSKOKA CONCERNING MOTION 22-G-013, REQUEST TO PROVINCE FOR COMMUNITY REINTEGRATION OFFICERS FOR CENTRAL NORTH CORRECTIONAL CENTRE**

The following Deputation was provided concerning motion 22-G-013, Request to Province for Community Reintegration Officers for Central North Correctional Centre:

Meghan Chambers, Executive Director for the Elizabeth Fry Society of Simcoe Muskoka, noted that she has been advised by the Central North Correctional Centre (CNCC) that the institution would be allocated Community Reintegration Officers and that the Ministry is rolling out the positions in phases. Ms. Chambers advised that at this time, the CNCC has not been given a start date for these positions.

Ms. Chambers discussed the need and urgency for reintegration and discharge support for vulnerable populations as the City is experiencing a housing crisis, exacerbated by increasing rental rates and local shelters nearing capacity. She advised that deficiencies in discharging processes at the CNCC have been recognized for many years by local organizations and that the pandemic has highlighted further deficiencies.

Ms. Chambers discussed the collaboration between the Elizabeth Fry Society and the David Busby Centre which aims to address discharge needs for those with no fixed address. She provided an overview of the Post Incarceration Transition Program facilitated by the Elizabeth Fry Society which aims to increase homeless diversion by identifying housing resources outside the shelter system and provide community-based support and system coordination. She noted that while this collaboration has been successful there are still shortfalls within the system.

In closing, Ms. Chambers stated that members of the vulnerable population are overpoliced and underprotected due to systemic cause and that system failures are faced by the most vulnerable citizens. She explained that the true way to reduce recidivism rates is to ensure the needs of incarcerated people are met and to ensure adequate support with individualized planning. Ms. Chambers expressed support of the motion communicating a sense of urgency for supported transition between imprisonment and home communities and that decreasing reincarceration of vulnerable people is of the utmost importance.

## **COMMITTEE REPORTS**

[22-A-011](#) Planning Committee Report dated January 18, 2022, Sections A and B. (APPENDIX "A")

### **SECTION "A" - TO BE RECEIVED**

Moved by: Deputy Mayor, B. Ward  
Seconded by: Councillor, R. Thomson

That Section "A" of the Planning Committee Report dated January 18, 2022, now circulated, be received.

[22-P-001](#) PRESENTATION CONCERNING BARRIE'S NEW OFFICIAL PLAN UPDATE - "ONE CITY, ONE VISION, ONE PLAN"

## **CARRIED**

**SECTION "B" - TO BE ADOPTED**

Moved by: Deputy Mayor, B. Ward  
Seconded by: Councillor, R. Thomson

That Section "B" of the Planning Committee Report dated January 18, 2022, now circulated, be adopted.

**22-P-002** ZONING BY-LAW AMENDMENT APPLICATION - 407, 411, 413, 417 AND 419 MAPLEVIEW DRIVE WEST (407-419 MAPLEVIEW INC AND ENCORE GROUP) (WARD 7)

**AMENDMENT #1**

Moved by: Councillor, G. Harvey  
Seconded by: Deputy Mayor, B. Ward

"That motion 22-P-002 of Section "B" of the Planning Committee Report dated January 18, 2022 be deleted and replaced with:

1. That, further to the Zoning By-law Amendment Application submitted by Innovative Planning Solutions, on behalf of 407-419 Mapleview Inc. and Encore Group, to rezone lands known municipally as 407, 409, 413, 417 and 419 Mapleview Drive East, Residential Multiple Dwelling Second Density (RM2) zoning be approved without any special provisions, and that the applicant be requested to submit a revised Site Plan that meets the RM2 zoning requested.
2. That a holding provision be put on the Zoning By-law for 407, 409, 413, 417 and 419 Mapleview Drive East, Residential Multiple Dwelling Second Density (RM2) until the applicant receives Site Plan approval.
3. That Site Plan approval be bumped up to Council for their approval.
4. That the written and oral submissions received relating to this application, have been, on balance, taken into consideration as part of the deliberations and final decision related to the approval of the application as amended, including matters raised in those submissions and identified within Staff Report DEV026-21.
5. That pursuant to Section 34 (17) of the *Planning Act*, no further public notification is required prior to the passing of this By-law."

The recorded vote was taken as follows:

**Yes: 8 -** Deputy Mayor, B. Ward  
Councillor, C. Riepma  
Councillor, A. Kungl  
Councillor, R. Thomson



Councillor, N. Harris  
Councillor, G. Harvey  
Councillor, J. Harris  
Councillor, M. McCann

No: 3 - Mayor, J. Lehman  
Councillor, K. Aylwin  
Councillor, S. Morales

**CARRIED**

Upon the question of the original motion moved by Deputy Mayor, B. Ward and seconded by Councillor, R. Thomson, the motion was **CARRIED AS AMENDED BY AMENDMENT #1.**

**22-A-012** First General Committee Report dated January 24, 2022, Sections A, B, C and D. (APPENDIX "B")

**SECTION "A" - TO BE RECEIVED**

Moved by: Deputy Mayor, B. Ward  
Seconded by: Councillor, R. Thomson

That Section "A" of the First General Committee Report dated January 24, 2022, now circulated, be received.

**22-G-008** CONFIDENTIAL POTENTIAL ACQUISITION OF PROPERTY MATTER - HOUSING AFFORDABILITY TASK FORCE

**22-G-009** CONFIDENTIAL POTENTIAL DISPOSITION OF PROPERTY MATTER - LITTLE LAKE

**22-G-010** CONFIDENTIAL POTENTIAL DISPOSITION OF PROPERTY MATTER - WORSLEY STREET

**CARRIED**

**SECTION "B" - TO BE ADOPTED**

Moved by: Deputy Mayor, B. Ward  
Seconded by: Councillor, R. Thomson

That Section "B" of the First General Committee Report dated January 24, 2022, now circulated, be adopted.

**22-G-011** HOUSING AFFORDABILITY TASK FORCE RECOMMENDATIONS

The recorded vote was taken as follows:

Yes: 11 - Mayor, J. Lehman  
Councillor, C. Riepma  
Councillor, K. Aylwin  
Councillor, A.M. Kungl  
Deputy Mayor, B. Ward  
Councillor, R. Thomson  
Councillor, N. Harris  
Councillor, G. Harvey  
Councillor, J. Harris  
Councillor, S. Morales  
Councillor, M. McCann

**CARRIED**

**SECTION "C" - TO BE ADOPTED**

Moved by: Deputy Mayor, B. Ward  
Seconded by: Councillor, R. Thomson

That Section "C" of the First General Committee Report dated January 24, 2022, now circulated, be adopted.

**22-G-012** BARRIE AREA NATIVE ADVISORY COUNCIL'S (BANAC) - INDIGENOUS HEALTH CENTRE

**CARRIED**

**SECTION "D" - TO BE ADOPTED**

Moved by: Deputy Mayor, B. Ward  
Seconded by: Councillor, R. Thomson

That Section "D" of the First General Committee Report dated January 24, 2022, now circulated, be adopted.

**22-G-013** POTENTIAL DISPOSITION OF PROPERTY MATTER - YMCA OF SIMCOE/MUSKOKA

**AMENDMENT #1**

Moved by: Councillor, M. McCann  
Seconded by: Councillor, G. Harvey

That motion 22-G-013 of Section "C" of the First General Committee Report dated January 24, 2022 be amended by adding the following paragraph:

"4. That the YMCA come back with a solid plan with the City of Barrie to connect the library and the YMCA to be safe, warm and enclosed."

**CARRIED**

Upon the question of the original motion moved by Deputy Mayor, B. Ward and seconded by Councillor, R. Thomson, the motion was **CARRIED AS AMENDED BY AMENDMENT #1.**

[22-A-013](#) Second General Committee Report dated January 24, 2022, Sections A, B and C. (APPENDIX "C")

**SECTION "A" - TO BE ADOPTED**

Moved by: Deputy Mayor, B. Ward  
Seconded by: Councillor, R. Thomson

That Section "A" of the Second General Committee Report dated January 24, 2022, now circulated, be adopted.

[22-G-014](#) REQUEST TO PROVINCE FOR COMMUNITY REINTEGRATION OFFICERS FOR CENTRAL NORTH CORRECTIONAL CENTRE

**AMENDMENT #1**

Moved by: Councillor, A.M. Kungl  
Seconded by: Deputy Mayor, B. Ward

That motion 22-G-014 of Section A of the Second General Committee Report dated January 24, 2022 be amended in the last paragraph by deleting the last paragraph and replacing it with the following:

"That a letter be sent to the Solicitor General of Ontario expressing the urgency to prioritize allocating dedicated community reintegration officers for the Central North Correction Centre to improve an individual's transition from custody to neighbouring communities, facilitate linkages to support service and reduce pressures on the Barrie area sheltering and outreach system."

**CARRIED**

Upon the question of the original motion moved by Deputy Mayor, B. Ward and seconded by Councillor, R. Thomson, the motion was **CARRIED AS AMENDED BY AMENDMENT #1**.

**SECTION "B" - TO BE RECEIVED**

Moved by: Deputy Mayor, B. Ward  
Seconded by: Councillor, R. Thomson

That Section "B" of the Second General Committee Report dated January 24, 2022, now circulated, be received.

[22-G-015](#) PRESENTATION CONCERNING THE PERFORMING ARTS CENTRE TASK FORCE UPDATE

**CARRIED**

**SECTION "C" - TO BE ADOPTED**

Moved by: Deputy Mayor, B. Ward  
Seconded by: Councillor, R. Thomson

That Section "C" of the Second General Committee Report dated January 24, 2022, now circulated, be adopted.

**22-G-016**      PERFORMING ARTS CENTRE TASK FORCE

The recorded vote was taken as follows:

Yes: 11 - Mayor, J. Lehman  
Deputy Mayor, B. Ward  
Councillor, C. Riepma  
Councillor, K. Aylwin  
Councillor, A. Kungl  
Councillor, R. Thomson  
Councillor, N. Harris  
Councillor, G. Harvey  
Councillor, J. Harris  
Councillor, S. Morales  
Councillor, M. McCann

**CARRIED****PRESENTATIONS****22-A-014**      **PRESENTATION BY THE BARRIE POLICE SERVICE CONCERNING COMMUNITY SAFETY WELL-BEING AND HARM FOCUSED POLICING**

Chief Kimberley Greenwood, Deputy Chief Rich Johnston and Deputy Chief Wyllie Allan provided a presentation concerning the Community Safety and Well-Being Plan and Harm Focused Policing. They discussed slides concerning the following topics:

- An overview of the legislative requirements of Community Safety and Well-Being Plans;
- The City of Barrie's Community Safety and Well-Being Plan community partners;
- An overview of the Barrie Police Service's Community Safety and Well-Being Unit;
- An introduction to the Barrie Police Service's Community Safety and Well-Being Officers;
- Barrie Police Service Community Safety and Well-Being Plan successes, such as the Bright Spot and Graffiti Enforcement Projects;

- An overview of Harm-Focused Policing principles and strategies; and
- Barrie Police Service statistical reporting available in its 2020-2022 Strategic Plan and 2020 Annual Report.

Members of Council asked a number of questions to the presenters and received responses.

## **ENQUIRIES**

Members of Council did not address any enquires to City staff.

## **ANNOUNCEMENTS**

Members of Council provided announcements concerning a number of matters.

## **BY-LAWS**

Moved by: Deputy Mayor, B. Ward

Seconded by: Councillor, R. Thomson

That leave be granted to introduce the following Bills and these Bills be read a first, second and third time this day and finally passed:

### **BY-LAW** **2022-006**

#### **Bill #006**

A By-law of The Corporation of the City of Barrie to amend By-law 2009-141, a land use control by-law to regulate the use of land, and the erection, use, bulk, height, location and spacing of buildings and structures in the City of Barrie. (21-P-030) (Rockap Holdings Inc. - 112 and 136 Bayfield Street, 14 Sophia Street West, 113 and 115 Maple Avenue) (File: D14-1702)

### **BY-LAW** **2022-007**

#### **Bill #007**

A By-law of The Corporation of the City of Barrie to amend By-law 2009-141, a land use control by-law to regulate the use of land, and the erection, use, bulk, height, location and spacing of buildings and structures in the City of Barrie. (21-P-033) (2012292 Ontario Limited (PBM Realty Holdings Inc.) - 217 Dunlop Street East) (File: D30-002-2021)

## **CARRIED BY A TWO-THIRDS VOTE**

## **CONFIRMATION BY-LAW**

Moved by: Deputy Mayor, B. Ward

Seconded by: Councillor, R. Thomson

That leave be granted to introduce the following Bill and this Bill be read a first, second and third time this day and finally passed:

**BY-LAW**  
**2022-008**

**Bill #008**

A By-law of The Corporation of the City of Barrie to confirm the proceedings of Council at its meeting held on the 31st day of January, 2022.

**CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY**

**ADJOURNMENT**

Moved by: Councillor, J. Harris  
Seconded by: Councillor, A.M. Kungl

That the meeting be adjourned at 10:05 p.m.

**CARRIED**

---

**Mayor, J. Lehman**

---

**Wendy Cooke, City Clerk**

# **APPENDIX “A”**

**Planning Committee Report  
dated January 18, 2022**





Final  
Planning Committee

---

Tuesday, January 18, 2022

7:00 PM

Virtual Meeting

---

**PLANNING COMMITTEE REPORT**

**For consideration by Barrie City Council on January 31, 2022.**

The meeting was called to order by Mayor, J. Lehman at 7:02 p.m. The following were in attendance for the meeting:

**Present:** 11 - Mayor, J. Lehman  
Deputy Mayor, B. Ward  
Councillor, C. Riepma  
Councillor, K. Aylwin  
Councillor, A. Kungl  
Councillor, R. Thomson  
Councillor, N. Harris  
Councillor, G. Harvey  
Councillor, J. Harris  
Councillor, S. Morales  
Councillor, M. McCann

**STAFF:**

City Clerk/Director of Legislative and Court Services, W. Cooke  
Coordinator of Elections and Special Projects, T. McArthur  
Deputy City Clerk, M. Williams  
Director of Development Services, M. Banfield  
Director of Finance/Treasurer, C. Millar  
Director of Information Technology, R. Nolan  
Executive Director of Access Barrie, R. James-Reid  
General Manager of Community and Corporate Services, D. McAlpine  
General Manager of Infrastructure and Growth Management, B. Araniyasundaran  
Manager of Corporate Asset Management, K. Oakley  
Manager of Growth and Development, T. Thompson  
Planner, L. Juffermans  
Planner, T. Wierzba  
Senior Manager, Corporate Finance Investments, C. Gillespie  
Supervisor of Development Charges, M. Villeneuve  
Supervisor of Growth and Development, A. Sajecki  
Service Desk Generalist, K. Kovacs.

The Planning Committee met and reports as follows:

## **SECTION "A"**

### **22-P-001 PRESENTATION CONCERNING BARRIE'S NEW OFFICIAL PLAN UPDATE - "ONE CITY, ONE VISION, ONE PLAN"**

Michelle Banfield, Director of Development Services provided an update on the final stages of Barrie's New Official Plan.

Ms. Banfield discussed slides concerning the following topics:

- The journey leading up to the development of the City's new Official Plan;
- An overview of the Official Plan and supporting material:
  - Appendix A: New Official Plan;
  - Appendix B: Official Plan Public Consultation and Engagement;
  - Appendix C: Growth Plan conformity Chart;
  - Appendix D: Land Needs Assessment (LNA); and
  - Appendix E: Municipal Comprehensive Review (MCR).
- A summary of the Official Plan as a foundation document, revisited 5-10 years and updates to the 30 year Plan moving forward.

Members of Planning Committee asked a number of questions to Ms. Banfield and received responses.

This matter was recommended (Section "A") to City Council for consideration of receipt at its meeting to be held on 1/31/2022.

The Planning Committee met and recommends adoption of the following recommendation(s):

## **SECTION "B"**

### **22-P-002 ZONING BY-LAW AMENDMENT APPLICATION - 407, 411, 413, 417 AND 419 MAPLEVIEW DRIVE WEST (407-419 MAPLEVIEW INC AND ENCORE GROUP) (WARD 7)**

That Staff Report DEV026-21 concerning the Zoning By-law Amendment Application - 407, 411, 413, 417 and 419 Mapleview Drive West (407-419 Mapleview Inc. and Encore Group) be referred back to staff in the Development Services Department to prepare a new staff report using the following parameters:

1. That the following site-specific provisions be referenced in the implementing zoning by-law for the subject lands:
  - a) Permit a minimum front yard setback of 4.0 metres to the building façade and 2.3 metres to external stairs, whereas a minimum front yard setback of 7.0 metres is required;
  - b) Permit a minimum landscaped open space percent of lot area of 35%, whereas a minimum percent of 35% is required;
  - c) Permit a maximum lot coverage percent of lot area of 50%, whereas a maximum of 35% is permitted;
  - d) Permit a maximum gross floor area percent of lot area of 120%, whereas a maximum of 60% is permitted;
  - e) Permit a maximum building height for the back-to-back and stacked townhomes of 10 metres, whereas main building height maximums are 10.0 metres;
  - f) Permit a maximum density of 53 units per hectare, whereas a maximum of 40 to 53 units per hectare are permitted;
  - g) Permit that required amenity areas can be provided as unconsolidated, whereas consolidated amenity areas are required;
  - h) Require a minimum rear yard setback of 10 metres;
  - i) Require a minimum west side setback of 17.4 metres as identified in the current site plan;
  - j) Require a minimum east side setback of 14.6 metres as identified in the current site plan;
  - k) The perimeter fence be a minimum height of 1.8 metres and a maximum of 2.4 metres, with the rear fence being a minimum of 2.14 metres; and that the fence will remain the ownership of the future condominium board;
  - l) That the rear second storey decks on the traditional townhouse units be a maximum deck area of 2.55 squared metres (1.5 metres by 1.7 metres) along with a rear yard setback of 8.5 metres;
  - m) That any stacked or back to back townhouses not have a deck any larger than 28.5 squared metres, where as 12 squared metres is the maximum permitted; and

- n) That rooftop terraces are not permitted on the subject properties.
- 2. That as many trees as possible on the subject lands be retained that are in good health in accordance with City of Barrie policies and as approved by City Staff. (DEV026-21) (File: D30-003-2020)

This matter was recommended (Section "B") to City Council for consideration of adoption at its meeting to be held on 1/31/2022.

**ENQUIRIES**

Members of Planning Committee did not address any enquires to City staff.

**ADJOURNMENT**

The meeting adjourned at 8:39 p.m.

CHAIRMAN

# **APPENDIX “B”**

**First General Committee Report  
dated January 24, 2022**



# City of Barrie

70 Collier Street  
P.O. Box 400  
Barrie, ON L4M 4T5

## Final General Committee

---

Monday, January 24, 2022

5:00 PM

Virtual Meeting

---

### GENERAL COMMITTEE REPORT

For consideration by Barrie City Council on January 31, 2022.

The meeting was called to order by Mayor, J. Lehman at 5:03 p.m. The following were in attendance for the meeting:

**Present:** 10 - Mayor, J. Lehman  
Deputy Mayor, B. Ward  
Councillor, C. Riepma  
Councillor, A. Kungl  
Councillor, R. Thomson  
Councillor, N. Harris  
Councillor, G. Harvey  
Councillor, J. Harris  
Councillor, S. Morales  
Councillor, M. McCann

**Absent:** 1 - Councillor, K. Aylwin

#### STAFF:

Chief Administrative Officer, M. Prowse  
City Clerk/Director of Legislative and Court Services, W. Cooke  
Deputy City Clerk, M. Williams  
Director of Development Services, M. Banfield  
Director of Finance/Treasurer, C. Millar  
Director of Legal Services, I. Peters  
Director of Transit and Parking Strategy, B. Forsyth  
Executive Director of Access Barrie, R. James-Reid  
General Manager of Community and Corporate Services, D. McAlpine  
General Manager of Infrastructure and Growth Management, B. Araniyasundaran  
Legal Council, C. Packham  
Manager of Legal Services, A. Mills.

The General Committee reports that upon adoption of the required procedural motion it met in a closed session Virtual Zoom Meeting at 5:04 p.m. to receive and discuss two presentations concerning a confidential potential acquisition of property matter - Housing Affordability Task Force and a confidential potential disposition of property matter - Little Lake and Staff Report LGL001-22 concerning a confidential potential disposition of property matter - Worsley Street.

Members of General Committee (Councillor, K. Aylwin was absent from the meeting), the Chief Administrative Officer, Executive-Director of Access Barrie, General Manager of Community and Corporate Services, General Manager of Infrastructure and Growth Management, Director of Legal Services, Manager of Legal Services, Legal Counsel, Director of Finance, Director of Development Services, Director of Transit and Parking Strategy, Deputy City Clerk and the City Clerk/Director of Legislative and Court Services were in attendance for the portion of the meeting closed to the public. Members of the media and public were not present for this portion of the meeting.

General Committee recessed from 6:49 p.m. to 9:22 p.m.

The General Committee met and reports as follows:

### **SECTION "A"**

#### **22-G-008      CONFIDENTIAL POTENTIAL ACQUISITION OF PROPERTY MATTER - HOUSING AFFORDABILITY TASK FORCE**

That motion 22-G-008 contained within the confidential notes to the First General Committee Report dated January 24, 2022 concerning the receipt and discussion of a presentation for the confidential potential acquisition of property matter - Housing Affordability Task Force, be received.

This matter was recommended (Section "A") to City Council for consideration of receipt at its meeting to be held on 1/31/2022.

#### **22-G-009      CONFIDENTIAL POTENTIAL DISPOSITION OF PROPERTY MATTER - LITTLE LAKE**

That motion 22-G-009 contained within the confidential notes to the First General Committee Report dated January 24, 2022 concerning the receipt and discussion of a presentation for the confidential potential disposition of property matter - Little Lake, be received.

This matter was recommended (Section "A") to City Council for consideration of receipt at its meeting to be held on 1/31/2022.

**22-G-010 CONFIDENTIAL POTENTIAL DISPOSITION OF PROPERTY MATTER - WORSLEY STREET**

That motion 22-G-010 contained within the confidential notes to the First General Committee Report dated January 24, 2022 concerning the discussion of Staff Report LGL001-22, confidential potential disposition of property matter - Worsley Street, be received. (LGL001-22) (File: L00)

This matter was recommended (Section "A") to City Council for consideration of receipt at its meeting to be held on 1/31/2022.

Upon adoption of the required procedural motion, General Committee moved into Open Session at 10:35 p.m.

Mayor, J. Lehman provided a brief overview of the nature of the closed session noting that General Committee received and discussed two presentations concerning a confidential potential acquisition of property matter - Housing Affordability Task Force and a confidential potential disposition of property matter - Little Lake and Staff Report LGL001-22 concerning a confidential potential disposition of property matter - Worsley Street. Mayor Lehman stated that with the exception of the procedural matter to move into public/open session, and providing confidential direction to staff, votes were not taken during the portion of the meeting closed to the public.

The General Committee met and recommends adoption of the following recommendation(s):

**SECTION "B"**

**22-G-011 HOUSING AFFORDABILITY TASK FORCE RECOMMENDATIONS**

That the confidential potential acquisition of property matter concerning the Housing Affordability Task Force recommendations be deferred to a future General Committee.

This matter was recommended (Section "B") to City Council for consideration of adoption at its meeting to be held on 1/31/2022.

**SECTION "C"**

**22-G-012 BARRIE AREA NATIVE ADVISORY COUNCIL'S (BANAC) - INDIGENOUS HEALTH CENTRE**

1. That Barrie City Council expresses its support for the Barrie Area Native Advisory Council's (BANAC) proposed new Indigenous Health Centre in the Barrie area, and the Mayor be authorized provide letters of support for grant applications for the Health Centre.



2. That staff in the Development Services and Legal Services Departments work with BANAC on options to use City owned lands as identified in their confidential correspondence dated January 24, 2022 and report back to General Committee.

This matter was recommended (Section "C") to City Council for consideration of adoption at its meeting to be held on 1/31/2022.

## **SECTION "D"**

### **22-G-013 POTENTIAL DISPOSITION OF PROPERTY MATTER - YMCA OF SIMCOE/MUSKOKA**

1. That notwithstanding the provisions of By-law 95-104, the property identified in confidential Appendix "A" (the "Subject Property") be declared surplus by The Corporation of the City of Barrie (the "City") for the sole purpose of negotiating an Agreement of Purchase and Sale with the YMCA of Simcoe/Muskoka (the "YMCA").
2. That staff be directed to negotiate an Agreement of Purchase and Sale in accordance with the terms identified in confidential Appendix "B" in a form approved by the Director of Legal Services and Chief Administrative Officer and report back to Council for approval.
3. That the YMCA be requested to investigate incorporating space for a warming centre that would be operated between December to March, that could also be used as a community engagement room or a use preferred by the YMCA during the rest of the year. (LGL001-22) (File: L00)

This matter was recommended (Section "D") to City Council for consideration of adoption at its meeting to be held on 1/31/2022.

## **ENQUIRIES**

Members of General Committee did not address any enquires to City staff.

## **ANNOUNCEMENTS**

Members of General Committee did not provide any announcements.

## **ADJOURNMENT**

The meeting adjourned at 10:42 p.m.

CHAIRMAN

# **APPENDIX “C”**

**Second General Committee Report  
dated January 24, 2022**



# City of Barrie

70 Collier Street  
P.O. Box 400  
Barrie, ON L4M 4T5

## Final General Committee

---

Monday, January 24, 2022

7:00 PM

Virtual Meeting

---

### GENERAL COMMITTEE REPORT For consideration by Barrie City Council on January 31, 2022.

The meeting was called to order by Mayor, J. Lehman at 7:05 p.m. The following were in attendance for the meeting:

- Present:** 10 - Mayor, J. Lehman  
Deputy Mayor, B. Ward  
Councillor, C. Riepma  
Councillor, A. Kungl  
Councillor, R. Thomson  
Councillor, N. Harris  
Councillor, G. Harvey  
Councillor, J. Harris  
Councillor, S. Morales  
Councillor, M. McCann
- Absent:** 1 - Councillor, K. Aylwin

#### STAFF:

Chief Administrative Officer, M. Prowse  
City Clerk/Director of Legislative and Court Services, W. Cooke  
Coordinator of Elections and Special Projects, T. McArthur  
Deputy City Clerk, M. Williams  
Director of Corporate Facilities, R. Pews  
Director of Development Services, M. Banfield  
Director of Economic and Creative Development, S. Schlichter  
Director of Finance/Treasurer, C. Millar  
Director of Information Technology, R. Nolan  
Director of Legal Services, I. Peters  
Director of Operations, D. Friary  
Director of Recreation and Culture Services, R. Bell  
Executive Director of Access Barrie, R. James-Reid  
Fire Chief, C. Mainprize  
General Manager of Community and Corporate Services, D. McAlpine

General Manager of Infrastructure and Growth Management, B. Araniyasundaran  
Legal Counsel, C. Packham  
Manager of Legal Services, A. Mills  
Service Desk Generalist, K. Kovacs.

The General Committee recommends adoption of the following recommendation(s) which were dealt with on the consent portion of the agenda:

## **SECTION "A"**

### **22-G-014 REQUEST TO PROVINCE FOR COMMUNITY REINTEGRATION OFFICERS FOR CENTRAL NORTH CORRECTIONAL CENTRE**

WHEREAS the Province of Ontario announced its intent to strengthen public safety by hiring 25 new community reintegration officers to the successful transition of individuals in custody returning to their community;

AND WHEREAS Community reintegration officers are specifically trained probation and parole officer positions established to provide enhanced supports and services for offenders including information sharing and linkages to community supports;

AND WHEREAS none of the 25 new community reintegration officers are identified as being assigned to the Central North Correctional Centre;

AND WHEREAS the Central North Correctional Centre is a maximum security prison in Penetanguishene with Barrie as the largest urban centre in proximity for those who are being released from custody;

AND WHEREAS local social and community-based service providers have identified that individuals are being released without proper planning or supports which is placing additional pressure on sheltering/outreach system in Barrie.

NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED as follows:

That a letter be sent to the Solicitor General of Ontario requesting that community reintegration officers be provided for the Central North Correctional Centre to improve individuals' transitions from custody to neighbouring communities, facilitate linkages to support services and reduce pressure on the Barrie area sheltering and outreach system. (Item for Discussion 8.2, January 24, 2022)

This matter was recommended (Section "A") to City Council for consideration of adoption at its meeting to be held on 1/31/2022.

The General Committee met and reports as follows:

## **SECTION "B"**

### **22-G-015 PRESENTATION CONCERNING THE PERFORMING ARTS CENTRE TASK FORCE UPDATE**

Councillor, J. Harris, Chair, Chuck Ruttan and Julie Underhill of the Performing Arts Centre Task Force provided a presentation concerning the Task Force's status, progress and recommendations for a Performing Arts Centre in the City of Barrie.

Councillor Harris, Mr. Ruttan and Ms. Underhill discussed slides concerning the following topics:

- The mission of the Performing Arts Centre Task Force;
- The history of performing arts in the City;
- The community excitement and need for performing arts;
- Supporting statistics from Ontario's investment in the Arts associated to community health and wellbeing;
- Positive community survey results;
- A bar graph illustrating people's interest in participating or attending as audience members;
- The demographic patterns of Canadians that are avid art participants;
- The Task Force recommendations for a Performing Arts Centre;
- Potential usage and rental opportunities by community groups, and the community;
- A projection of audience numbers based on past events, educational and arts programming, interactive workshops and demographics;
- Repatriation of residents' spending on the arts and potential returns to Barrie;
- An Ontario comparison of economic impacts through performing arts and cinema ticket sales;
- Burlington Performing Arts Centre - Annual Reports from 2012 to 2016;
- The gross domestic product (GDP) calculations associated with performing arts;
- Future population and growth forecasts for Barrie and surrounding areas support the need for a Performing Arts Centre;
- A Performing Arts Centre adds economic benefits, lever and impacts, and repatriation of audience spending;
- Comparison of other municipalities associated to population, costs, theatre size and amenities;
- Additional Task Force recommendations and rationale to support the recommendations;
- Importance of bringing a Performing Arts Centre to the City; and
- Recognition of the Performing Arts Centre Task Force members.

Members of General Committee asked a number of questions to Councillor Harris, Mr. Ruttan and Ms. Underhill and City staff and received responses.

This matter was recommended (Section "B") to City Council for consideration of receipt at its meeting to be held on 1/31/2022.

The General Committee met and recommends adoption of the following recommendation(s):

### **SECTION "C"**

#### **22-G-016**

#### **PERFORMING ARTS CENTRE TASK FORCE**

1. That the recommendations of the Performing Arts Centre Task Force detailed in its report dated January 24, 2022 be received, and Council support the continued development of a Performing Arts Centre in Downtown Barrie.
2. That based on the recommendations contained within Staff Report ECD017-20 dated December 7, 2020 that analyzed the Fisher Auditorium Project and in accordance with the Capital Project FC1138 that includes a creation of a theatre concept plan with approved funding in the 2022 Capital Plan, staff in the Corporate Facilities, Economic and Creative Development and Recreation and Culture Services Departments, engage the services of a professional firm with expertise in municipal theatres development, design and management to review the recommendations of the Performing Arts Task Force and report back to General Committee by way of memorandum detailing the recommendations of the Firm, including:
  - a) Project timelines;
  - b) Resource requests; and
  - c) Project design scope.
3. That once the memorandum has been circulated to City Council concerning the project scope, that staff in Corporate Facilities, Economic and Creative Development and Recreation and Culture Services Departments undertake the following:
  - a) Procurement of an architectural firm to complete a concept plan and Class 'D' cost estimate for a performing arts centre, with funding from the 2022 and 2023 Capital Budget under existing Project FC1138; and

- b) Report back to General Committee once the concept plan is complete with the proposed concept plan including the following details:
  - i) An implementation plan that includes timelines for construction;
  - ii) Recommendations for a fundraising program, and associated resourcing and timelines;
  - iv) Preliminary operating plan that identifies resource requirements; and
  - iv) Proposed budget, Capital Budget implications and annual operating budget costing. (Item for Discussion 8.1, January 24, 2022) (Note: Item C5 on the Circulation List dated January 24, 2022)

This matter was recommended (Section "C") to City Council for consideration of adoption at its meeting to be held on 1/31/2022.

### **ENQUIRIES**

Members of General Committee did not address any enquires to City staff.

### **ANNOUNCEMENTS**

Mayor Lehman provided announcements concerning a number of matters.

### **ADJOURNMENT**

The meeting adjourned at 9:13 p.m.

CHAIRMAN